	MINUTE NUMBERS 166 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 27 June 2006

Present:

Councillor A Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Development Services, Street Scene Manager and Policy Development Officer

Also in attendance: Councillors D Berryman and B Jones

159
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors K Butler and J Flitcroft

160
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 4 April 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

161
AUDIT COMMISSION FINAL REPORT

Committee received a report on the suggested terms of reference and timetable for the Working Group.  A timetable for action was also agreed with reports coming to this Committee in August and September 2006.  It was also recommended that the Working Group should have a meeting with the Audit Committee by the end of July 2006 and should also visit a Beacon Council by the end of August 2006.  

RESOLVED:
That the terms of reference and timetable for this Working Group be agreed as set out in this report.

162
TERMS OF REFERENCE – THREE STREAM WASTE COLLECTION

Committee received a report which gave the background and purpose of the review of the three stream waste collection which had begun as a pilot scheme in Spring 2006.  The report also outlined the methodology to be used and the timetable which would produce reports for this Committee in August and October 2006.

RESOLVED:
That the terms of reference and timetable for this Working Group be agreed as set out in this report.

163
EXTRA CARE SHELTERED HOUSING 

Councillor Ross apologised for the fact that the Working Group had not yet met.  However, he did outline a methodology to be followed by the Working Group which would involve interviews with Ribble Valley Borough Council Housing Management Officers, Lancashire County Council Adult Social Care and Social Services North West, Officers from the three Primary Care Trusts and private providers.

Councillors then discussed the remit of this Working Group and its potential workload and likely outcomes as a result of those interviews and investigations.

RESOLVED:
That the Extra Care Sheltered Housing Working Group be discontinued and the members be asked to serve on either of the other two Working Groups (Audit Commission and Three Stream Waste Collection).

164
REVIEW OF COMPLAINTS 2004-2006

The Policy Development Officer referred to his report which reviewed the complaints which had been received since June 2004.  He also updated Members on the production of a new Complaints Leaflet and Form which had now been agreed with the Ombudsman’s Office.  Copies of the Leaflet and Form were circulated for Members information. 

He referred to Minute 894 of Committee dated 4 April 2006 which had discussed a fundamental review of the complaints system.  That review had been undertaken for three main reasons.  Firstly to cut out duplication of effort, secondly to involve individual Directors in the complaints process and finally, to take on board some of the comments which had been made by the Ombudsman’s Office on our previous Complaints Leaflet.  

The second part of the report was to inform Members of the complaints which had been received since June 2004.  Members asked a number of questions concerning the Ombudsman’s involvement in the Council’s complaints process and raised a number of questions on individual cases.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the contents of this report;  and

2.
receive the list of complaints over the last two years.

165
STREET NAMING

The Street Scene Manager presented a report following a request by Councillor Beverley Jones to the Chief Executive that the procedures we use for the naming of streets in Ribble Valley be discussed by Members of this Committee.  The Street Scene Manager reminded Members of the variety of powers available to the Council under a number of Acts to name streets and number houses. 

He drew Members’ attention to the Minute of the former Public Works and Health Committee dated 18 August 1992 which had made the decision to delegate the responsibility for street naming to the then Chief Technical Officer in consultation with the Chairman/Vice Chairman and appropriate local Members following consultation with the appropriate Parish or Town Council.

He pointed out that, although it was not fully explained specifically in the minutes, it was part of this naming process that Members at that time made it clear when deciding on the new names to be used that they would not accept individual surnames as a theme for naming new streets.  Councillor David Smith confirmed that this was the case as he was present at the meeting in question.

Councillor Beverley Jones was given permission to address Committee.  She pointed out that there were two key aspects to this report;  the principle to be applied in terms of naming streets after individuals’ names and the process to be followed in expediting such decisions.  She felt that the rules which had been applied for the past 14 years were far too rigid and should be reviewed.  In relation to the process and its speeding up she suggested that a pool of street names should be considered.

Other Members also voiced their opinions on this matter.  There was concern that there should be consistency across the board and that the current process did need speeding up in order to comply with the requirements of the new land property gazetteer.

RESOLVED:
That it be a recommendation to Community Committee that Committee:

1.
be asked to look again at the role of Members in the naming of streets;

2.
consider the creation of a pool of street names to be used when naming individual streets;

3.
reconsider the whole question of naming streets after individuals whether alive or dead;  and

4.
look at speeding up the process to comply with the requirements of the new land property gazetteer. 

166
EMPTY DWELLINGS UPDATE

The Director of Development Services  referred to two reports which had been considered by Housing Committee in November 2005 and June 2006.  Specifically, these reports referred to the new legislation which created Empty Property Management Orders (EPMO).  

Members gave their comments on these reports and questioned why the reports had come to this Committee in the first place. 

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be noted;  and

2.
Officers be asked that in future, when presenting this type of report, a covering report should always accompany that report.

The meeting closed at 8.32pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker extension 4412
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